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(57) ABSTRACT 

Achild’s seat, more speci?cally a child’s seat that is capable 
of engaging the handle of a Wheeled luggage container. The 
child’s seat includes a platform for the child to sit on and a 
back rest, the platform and back rest being attached by a 
hinge and foldable from a use position Where the tWo 
platforms are perpendicular to one another to a folded 
position Where the platforms fold so that their planes parallel 
to one another. The seat back platform contains a loop that 
Will engage the handle of the luggage container such that the 
handle Will maintain the seat back against a ?at surface of 
the luggage container When the seat back is in a used 
position. 
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CHILDREN’S FOLDABLE LUGGAGE SEAT 

[0001] This is a continuation in part and claims priority 
from Us. patent application Ser. No. 10/208,978, ?led Jul. 
31, 2002. 

FIELD OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] A child’s seat, more speci?cally a child’s seat 
capable of engaging a Wheeled luggage container. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0003] Applicant’s invention relates to luggage containers 
and children’s seats and a unique combination thereof. 
Recently, luggage containers have become popular, Which 
luggage containers often include at least a pair of Wheels 
along a bottom edge thereof and a handle, frequently an 
extensible handle, engaging an upper surface thereof. The 
handle may be extended from the end of the luggage and the 
luggage tilted to form an oblique angle With a support 
surface such as an airport ?oor. This alloWs the easy 
Wheeling of luggage across an airport, even heavy luggage, 
since the ?oor is supporting much of the Weight of the 
luggage Where the luggage Wheels meet the ?oor. When the 
traveler reaches their destination, the extendable handle may 
be retracted back into a suitable pocket along a Wall of the 
luggage container. One such suitcase is manufactured by 
Atlantic. Other similar luggage containers are manufactured 
by SkyWay, Samsonite and other leading luggage container 
manufacturers. 

[0004] Applicant has recogniZed a problem that frequently 
occurs When a family is traveling With young children. This 
problem manifests itself in the often long journey through an 
airport to the desired gate When the adults must contend With 
luggage and small children in a croWded, noisy, confusing 
atmosphere. Applicant recogniZed that it Would help if a 
child could be con?ned, in a convenient Way so as to prevent 
the child from Wandering off. HoWever, the customary 
Wheeled stroller represents a signi?cant amount of bulk 
merely for the convenience of con?ning a child to a Wheeled 
conveyance during movement through an airport. Applicant 
has discovered the unique invention disclosed and contained 
herein, Which novel invention provides a folding child’s 
chair that in a folded position Will store conveniently Within 
a luggage container but in an expanded position Will engage 
the Wheeled luggage container in a manner such that the 
chair is supported by the luggage itself and placing the 
child’s Weight over the Wheels of the container. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0005] What Applicant provides is a foldable child’s seat 
capable of engaging a luggage container, such as a luggage 
container having at least a pair Wheels. More speci?cally, the 
handle or top of the luggage container acts as a support brace 
for engaging the foldable chair. The foldable chair includes 
a loop for engaging the extendable handle or to the top of the 
luggage container and has a seat portion including a seat 
back and a seat bottom that are hingedly engaged so as to lay 
perpendicular to one another and provide support for the 
buttocks and the back of the child. 

[0006] In its simplest embodiment, Applicant provides 
tWo platforms, hingedly engaged to one another so that a 
?rst platform, for example a seat bottom platform, may lay 
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perpendicular to a second platform, for example a seat back 
platform. From the seat back platform is hingedly engaged 
a luggage attachment member, Which member is designed 
and adapted to extend generally perpendicular to the seat 
back platform When in a use position. 

[0007] In another preferred embodiment, Applicant’s seat 
includes a seat bottom frame and a seat back frame, the tWo 
frames typically made of aluminum tubing and being gen 
erally rectangular and/or similarly dimensioned. The tWo 
frames are pivotally engaged to one another and include a 
cover, the cover typically being cotton, Woven fabric, plastic 
or any suitable ?exible member. A hinge engages the tWo 
platforms so that they may be pivoted one respect to the 
other so they lay in a folded position parallel to one another 
and in an extended position perpendicular to one another. 
The frames may support the seat cover to provide a conve 
nient resting place for the child or other Weight. From the 
seat back portion, a support loop may be pivotally engaged 
so it can lay, in a ?rst or storage position, parallel to the tWo 
platforms of the seat and in an extended or use position, 
perpendicular to the seat back platform. 

[0008] A number of advantages are achieved by Appli 
cant’s novel seat and the combination of Applicant’s novel 
seat With a Wheeled, handle extendable luggage container. 
Those advantages include effectively securing a child to the 
Wheeled luggage container for ease of transport through, for 
example, an airport. The advantages include simplicity and 
compactness, such that the foldable child’s luggage chair is 
easy to travel With. The advantages of Applicant’s novel 
design include ease in adapting the chair to the luggage as 
Well as simplicity in the manufacture of the chair. 

[0009] These and other advantages or objects are provided 
in a foldable child’s seat adaptable to engagement With an 
extendable handle or top of a luggage container, the foldable 
seat including a generally rectangular seat bottom platform 
hingedly engaged to a generally rectangular seat back plat 
form so that the tWo may fold together in a stored position 
When they fold out in a use position, Wherein in the use 
position the tWo platforms are perpendicular to one another. 

[0010] The novel child’s foldable seat chair for engage 
ment With an extendable handle or the back Wall of a 
Wheeled luggage container may also include a support loop 
extending from the seat back platform, Which support loop 
has a removed end, the removed end for engagement With 
the extendable handle of the Wheeled luggage container, the 
support loop foldable so that it can lay in a stored position 
adjacent the tWo platforms and in the use position can extend 
perpendicular to the seat back platform. 

[0011] Applicants provide additional embodiments of a 
child’s seat engageable to a luggage carrier in providing a 
?exible strap for engaging a luggage carrier, typically at a 
handle, Which ?exible strap also engages a fabric sling With 
a rigid bottom seat, for enclosing a child, typically from the 
Waist doWn. The sling may have leg hole cutouts in a front 
Wall thereof, Which front Wall may be supported by straps 
extending from the ?exible luggage engaging a loop. 

[0012] Yet a further embodiment of Applicants’ present 
invention includes a child’s chair With a pivotal armrest 
engaged to a seatback frame, the armrest foldable betWeen 
a closed or nonuse position and a use position, the use 

position being a position in Which the armrest, supported by 
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hinges or the like, extends perpendicular from the seatback 
frame and provides a location for the child to rest his or her 
arms as they are seated in the child’s chair. 

[0013] In yet a further embodiment of Applicants’ present 
invention, a pair of legs are adapted to extend obliquely 
outWard from a loWer perimeter of the chair to engage the 
?oor to prevent a child seated in the seat With the seat 
engaged to an upright luggage carrier from tipping forWard. 

[0014] In yet another alternate preferred embodiment of 
Applicants’ present invention, a support arm or a support 
frame extends perpendicularly doWnWard from a forWard 
edge of the seat bottom frame to engage the ?oor to help 
stabiliZe a seated child and prevent the seat from tipping 
forWard as, for example, When attached to an upright lug 
gage container. A number of con?gurations are provided to 
achieve this function, some of Which include means to 
adjustably set the distance betWeen the forWard edge of the 
seat bottom frame and the ?oor. 

[0015] In a number of embodiments discussed above, 
Applicants disclose various means to provide engagement 
from a seat assembly, comprising a seatback frame and a seat 
bottom frame (or platforms) With the handle, the top, or the 
back edge of a luggage carrier. 

[0016] In yet another alternate preferred embodiment of 
Applicants’ present invention, means are provided to engage 
the seat assembly, typically at an upper perimeter or edge of 
the seat back frame or platform, With a means to engage the 
body of the luggage container itself, rather than an extended 
handle. 

[0017] In yet another alternate preferred embodiment of 
Applicants’ present invention, a foot support brace or frame 
is provided, foldably articulating With the seat assembly 
(typically from a forWard edge of the seat bottom frame) to 
provide a place for a child to place their feet. This foot bar 
assembly may incorporate an adjustable doWnWardly 
depending leg or legs Which Will engage the ?oor to provide 
stability to a child seated in the chair When the chair is 
engaged to the luggage to prevent, for example, the chair 
assembly tipping forWard. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0018] FIG. 1 is a perspective vieW of Applicant’s novel 
folding seat attached to the handle of a Wheeled luggage 
container. 

[0019] FIG. 2 is an exploded, partially cutaWay vieW, in 
perspective, of a cover of Applicant’s folding seat and the 
manner in Which it engages the frame of the foldable seat. 

[0020] FIG. 3 is a side elevational cutaWay vieW of the 
foldable seat of Applicant’s invention. 

[0021] FIG. 4 is a bottom elevational vieW of the seat of 
Applicant’s invention illustrating the seatbelts thereof. 

[0022] FIG. 5 is a perspective vieW of Applicant’s seat in 
a folded condition illustrating the manner in Which a stoW 
bag engages the folded seat. 

[0023] FIG. 6 is a perspective vieW of alternate preferred 
embodiment of Applicant’s foldable luggage seat illustrating 
platforms and hinges to maintain the platforms in perpen 
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dicular relation When in a use position and folded When in 
a stored position. FIG. 6 also illustrates a nonrigid (?exible) 
support loop, such as a cord. 

[0024] FIGS. 7A, B, C, and D are perspective, side, front 
and top vieWs of an alternate preferred embodiment of 
Applicants’ child seat Which alternate preferred embodiment 
includes a sling to seat the child from about the chest or 
Waist doWn, Which sling has leg holes cut out in a forWard 
Wall thereof and Which sling typically has a rigid bottom and 
is suspended from a luggage handle by an adjustable fabric 
strap. 

[0025] FIGS. 8A through 8E illustrate perspective, 
detailed and a side, front and top vieWs of yet another 
alternate preferred embodiment of Applicants’ present 
invention, Which features include an armrest foldable and 
articulating from the frame of the child seat assembly and 
legs depending doWnWard therefrom. 

[0026] FIGS. 9A through 9E illustrate an alternate pre 
ferred embodiment of Applicants’ invention and features 
thereof including a T-bar assembly and a support loop. 

[0027] FIGS. 10A through 10C illustrate elevational 
vieWs of Applicants’ seat in a folded condition (10A and 
10B), Which seat features luggage container engaging 
means, Which means engage the body of the luggage carrier 
rather than the handle and in FIG. 10C the seat in a use 
position mounted to a luggage container. 

[0028] FIG. 10D is a perspective vieW of an alternate 
preferred embodiment of the present invention. 

[0029] FIGS. 10E and 10F discloses a child’s folding 
chair Which is integrated With a luggage container. 

[0030] FIGS. 11A through 11C illustrate perspective, 
perspective and side elevational vieWs of an alternate pre 
ferred embodiment of Applicants’ present invention Which 
includes a foot rest assembly or frame depending from the 
seat bottom frame and also adjustable support means for 
engaging a support surface to assist in stabiliZation of the 
chair When a child is seated in the chair and the chair is 
engaged to a luggage container. FIG. 11D illustrates a hair 
entanglement prevention cover of the childs seat. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENT 

[0031] Reference to FIGS. 1 through 5, illustrate, at the 
outset, a luggage container (LC) having Wheels and a 
handle The luggage container illustrated is merely 
representative of many similarly Wheeled and handled lug 
gage containers of the prior art, having a number of different 
shapes and siZes and construction designs. Applicant’s novel 
foldable child’s seat (10) is designed, as illustrated in FIG. 
1 to engage the handle and Walls of the luggage container 
(LC) in a manner set forth beloW, so as to provide a 
comfortable, sturdy seat in Which When attached to the 
luggage container, a child may ride. 

[0032] It is seen that the general construction of the 
foldable child’s seat (10) includes a seat bottom frame (12) 
hingedly engaged to a seat back frame (14), the tWo frames 
being able to lay in a folded position adjacent one another or 
in an open position perpendicular to one other, the tWo 
frames covered by an L-shaped cover (22). The seat back 
frame (14) has a support loop (16) hingedly engaged there 
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With, the support loop for engaging the extendable handle of 
luggage container (LC) such that the loop lays along a top 
surface of the luggage and the seat back frame lays perpen 
dicular the loop and adjacent, and typically ?ush against a 
sideWall of the luggage (See FIG. 1). With the seat frame 
extending perpendicular to the seat back and sideWall of 
luggage, the combination of seat back and seat frame 
provides support to the back and buttocks and legs of a child 
When the child is seated in the foldable child’s seat chair (10) 
and the seat chair (10) is engaged to the luggage container 
(LC) so as to ride on Wheels When tilted. 

[0033] Platforms may be used instead of seat bottom and 
seat back frames, hoWever, a preferred embodiment of 
Applicant’s present invention utiliZes frames and fabric 
covers for lightness and simplicity. Indeed, reference to the 
?gures illustrate a seat bottom frame (12) including a front 
rail (12A), side rails (12B and 12C) and rear rail (12D). Seat 
back frame (14) may include top rail (14A), side rails (14B 
and 14C) and bottom rail (14D). Support loop (16) as 
provided may include an end rail (16A), tWo side rails (16B 
and 16C) and a rear rail (16D). A ?rst hinge (18), such as a 
piano hinge or any other suitable hinge device is provided 
for engaging seat bottom frame (12) to seat back frame (14). 
This is typically done by hingedly connecting rear rail (12D) 
of seat bottom to bottom rail (14D) of seat back. A support 
loop is provided With a second hinge (20), for attaching the 
rear rail (16D) of the support loop to the top rail (14A) of the 
seat back frame. 

[0034] The frame and support loop and the rails de?ning 
the frame and support loop may be manufactured from 
lightWeight, durable aluminum tubing or any other suitable 
material. Cover (22) may be L-shaped and typically includes 
fabric de?ning an outer surface (22D) and inner surface 
(22E) separated by sideWalls (22F), the outer surface and 
inner surface de?ning an interior space that Will slip over the 
seat bottom and seat back frame snugly so that the sideWalls 
(22F) engaged the side rails and front rail of the bottom 
frame and the side rails and the top rail of the seat back 
frame so that the fabric is What supports the child’s Weight, 
especially the fabric stretched betWeen the sideWalls of the 
seat bottom frame. Cover (22), therefore includes a seat 
bottom portion (22A) and a seat back portion (22B). Side 
panels (22C) have edges that engage both the seat bottom 
portion and seat back portion as illustrated in FIG. 2 so that 
the side panels position the seat back and seat bottom in 
perpendicular relation When the foldable seat (10) is in a use 
position as illustrated in FIG. 1. 

[0035] Seat bottom frame, seat back frame and support 
loop may be folded to a closed position as illustrated in FIG. 
5 and Applicant provides a suitably dimensioned fabric stoW 
bag (28) dimensioned for receipt of the folded chair there 
into. Other features of Applicant’s novel foldable child’s 
seat may be appreciated With reference to FIGS. 1 and 5. 
For example, a seat/chest belt (24) may be provided for a 2, 
3, 4 or 5 point suspension system, here illustrated With a 
3-point suspension system including a chest and/or seat strap 
(24C) and a antisubmarine strap (24B), the three straps 
de?ning a 3-point suspension system engagable at buckle 
(24A). A 5-point system Would include a pair of shoulder 
straps (not shoWn). 
[0036] The seat and/or chest belt (24) is designed to secure 
the child to the seat. An adjustable seat loop or securement 
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strap 26 is designed to the secure seat assembly to the 
luggage container (LC) in the manner illustrated in FIG. 1 
such that the back of the seat lays snug against the sideWalls 
of the luggage container. HoWever, as is apparent With 
reference to FIG. 1, it can be seen that Applicant can provide 
a seat securement strap (26) for attachment to the seat back 
and/or seat bottom and capable of Wrapping around the Walls 
of the luggage to hold the seat back snug against the Walls 
of the luggage container so as to act in conjunction With the 
support loop to secure the foldable child’s seat (10) to 
luggage container (LC). 

[0037] FIG. 6 illustrates the use of rigid platforms (30), 
(32) and a ?exible cord or strap (34) in place of the rigid 
support loop. The cord or strap (34) may be adjustable. In 
this embodiment, only a single hinge (36) is necessary and 
side braces (38A), (38B) Will hold the platforms perpen 
dicular to one another When in use. 

[0038] While applicants device is typically used as a child 
seat it may be used to transport any load. 

[0039] FIGS. 7A through 7D illustrate an alternate pre 
ferred embodiment of Applicants’ present invention Which 
includes a seat securement strap (26) With an adjustable 
buckle (26A). This embodiment also discloses a sling (40) 
comprising a fabric backWall (40A), sideWalls (40B) and 
(40C), front Wall (40D) With leg cutouts (40E) therein. Sling 
(40) is designed to provide a side, back and front support to 
position a child in the seat and may include a seat bottom 
(112) Which includes a fabric member (112A) attached to the 
back Wall, side Walls and front Wall on a perimeter thereof 
Which fabric member (112A) may support a rigid member 
(112B) such as a thin sheet of plyWood sheet metal or 
?berglass dimensioned to act as a bottom seat member and 
support a child therein. Support straps (42) may be provided 
for engagement With ?exible cord or strap (34) having a 
buckle (34A) connecting the removed ends thereof, Which 
buckle may provide adjustment for the length of ?exible 
cord (34) for engagement With a handle of a luggage carrier 
LC as set forth in FIG. 7C. 

[0040] FIGS. 8A through 8E provide yet another alter 
nate preferred embodiment of Applicants’ present invention 
Which embodiment may include an armrest (44), the armrest 
including front rail (44A), side rails (44B) and (44C), Which 
side rails are typically pivotally engaged to seatback frame 
(14) in a position such that the armrest, When in a use 
position, extends approximately perpendicular from the 
seatback frame and provides support for the arms of a child. 
This embodiment may also include a rigid platform (30) for 
providing vertical support to the seated child in the manner 
of seat bottom frame (12). FIG. 8A and the accompanying 
?gures also illustrate the use of extendable ?oor engaging 
legs (48) typically-having resilient caps (48A) at the 
removed ends thereof. The legs are designed to engage a 
portion of the seat chair structure, typically the seatback 
frame or the seat bottom frame at a near end thereof and, the 
removed end thereof to engage the ?oor When the luggage 
is in an upright position as illustrated in FIG. 8C. This Will 
prevent the chair and luggage from tumbling forWard. 
Detent assembly (46), including sleeve (46A), Which sleeve 
is dimensioned to slide over the bottom ends of side rails 
(14B) and (14C), may alloW the legs to pivot outWard, here 
at an angle of approximately 140° When vieWed from the top 
(see FIG. 8E) such that the legs (48) not only provide some 
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support to prevent the chair from tipping forward, but also 
some lateral or side-to-side support. 

[0041] FIGS. 9A through 9E illustrate an alternate pre 
ferred embodiment including a T-bar assembly (50) Which 
assembly includes a T-bar (52), the T-bar assembly and 
T-bar, typically extending doWnWard from a front rail.(12A) 
of seat bottom frame (12) to engage a ?oor or support 
surface and provide stability in the manner of legs (48). It is 
seen that T-bar (52) may include a cross arm (52A) attached 
to the removed end of a leg (52B), Which leg may be 
received Within a sleeve 54, the sleeve having a multiplicity 
of spaced apart holes (54A). Holes (54A) may align With and 
engage holes (not shoWn) in leg (52B) through the use of a 
suitable fastener (not shoWn) to adjustably set cross arm 
(52A) at a preselected distance beloW seat bottom frame (12) 
to help provide stability to the chair. Adetent assembly may 
also be used for vertical adjustment in place of a fastener. A 
detent assembly (56) including a vertical tube (56A) and a 
horiZontal tube (56B) may be provided, the horiZontal tube 
(56B) slidably enclosing a portion of front rail (52A), the 
detent assembly sleeve and horiZontal tube for alloWing the 
T-bar assembly (50) to pivot betWeen a folded position 
Where it Would lay ?ush in a plane With support loop (16), 
seatback frame (14) and seat bottom frame (12) and in a use 
position With the four elements perpendicular to one another 
as set forth in FIG. 9A (When the seat is engaged to a 
luggage carrier to carry a child therein). Hinges such as 
hinge (18) and/or detent assemblies such as those knoWn in 
the art Would alloW such folding betWeen a stored and a use 
position. 
[0042] FIG. 9B illustrates a preferred embodiment of 
Applicants’ present invention including a single sheet fabric 
bottom cover (60A) and fabric back cover (60B), both fabric 
covers suspended betWeen the members of seat bottom 
frame and seatback frame as illustrated. An additional fea 
ture of the preferred embodiment illustrated in FIG. 9B is 
the provision for a rigid support loop (116) having at a 
removed end thereof lip (116A) doWnWardly depending 
from the support loop to engage the body of the luggage 
container rather than the handle. Support loop (116) is seen 
to include side rails (116B) and (116C) Which at a near end 
thereof are provided With hinges (120) to pivotally engage 
top rail (14A) of seatback frame (14). Seat securement strap 
(26) is included. Side rails (116B) and (116C) may slidably 
receive lip (116A) therein, and may also have a multiplicity 
of holes and With a fastener (or a detent assembly), similar 
to the T-bar assembly illustrated in FIG. 9A to provide a 
means for adjustably setting the position of the lip from the 
seatback frame to alloW the child’s chair to be used on both 
thick luggage and thin luggage containers. FIG. 9C illus 
trates a detent assembly (56/58) that can be used at both a 
T-bar assembly (50) and Where support loop (116) engages 
a top rail of seatback frame (or any other place on the 
device). Detent assembly (56/58) may include spring (58A) 
having a button (58B) at one removed end thereof for 
engaging holes (58D) and sleeve (58C), see FIGS. 9D and 
9E. Detent assemblies alloW members to be set about 
perpendicular to one another With a ball secured in a hole or, 
With a ball depressed to alloW the members to be rotated one 
With respect to the other to provide for a folded position 
Where storage position of the child’s chair. 

[0043] FIGS. 10A through 10C an alternate preferred 
embodiment of securing the chair to an upper portion of the 
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luggage. Previous embodiments illustrate rigid or fabric 
loops for either engaging the handle or a rear edge of the 
luggage carrier. In the preferred embodiment illustrated, 
support loop (216) is seen to include sleeves (216A) and 
(216B), the sleeves including holes (216C) therein. The tWo 
sleeves are dimensioned to engage a pair of legs (216D) and 
(216E), Which legs are “L” shaped, typically, and set per 
pendicular thereto are luggage engaging members (216E) 
and (216G). Holes in the legs and sleeves alloW, With the use 
of detents, pins or fasteners (216D) for the ability to adjust 
ably set the distance from leg engaging members (216E) and 
(216G) to the top rail of seatback frame (14). Support loop 
(216) may be provided With yet another detent assembly 
(62) to alloW the support loop (216) to pivotally engage 
seatback frame in a manner Which it alloWs it to be rigidly 
set about perpendicular to the seatback frame in a ?rst 
position, for use (see FIG. 10C) and in a second position, for 
storage such as illustrated in FIGS. 10A and 10B, folded so 
that it is ?ush With the seatback frame. Note that support 
loop (216) is adapted to be pivotally received onto seatback 
frame (14) and, in addition, is provided With a detent 
assembly to alloW sleeves (216A) and (216B) With legs to be 
adjustably set therein to the appropriate preselected distance, 
and to be folded in a position illustrated in FIG. 10A for ease 
of storage, to a position illustrated in FIG. 10C Which 
position is a use position. 

[0044] FIG. 10D illustrates an alternate preferred embodi 
ment of Applicants’ present invention Which may comprise 
a support loop (300) Which does not engage either handle or 
a back lip of the luggage container LC. Instead, Applicants’ 
support loop (300) is hinged (302) to be foldable betWeen a 
folded or nonuse position similar to that illustrate in FIGS. 
10A and 10B to a use position Where support loop (300) is 
locked, as by detent assemblies or hinges disclosed herein to 
a position approximately perpendicular to seatback frame 
(14). Thus, support loop (300) in this embodiment functions 
to provide some vertical support to the seat assembly since 
it is positively retained at approximately a perpendicular 
angle to the seatback. Note seat securement strap (26) is 
used in conjunction With this alternate preferred embodi 
ment to help maintain the seatback ?ush against the sideWall 
of the luggage container. Note that While FIG. 10D does not 
illustrate embellishments and features of Applicants’ other 
alternate preferred embodiments, such as armrest, depend 
ing legs, footrest, seatbelts, etc., it is understood that any and 
all of the features illustrated herein With other alternate 
preferred embodiments may be utiliZed With the preferred 
embodiment illustrated herein in FIG. 10D. LikeWise, 
FIGS. 10E and 10F illustrate a chair that is integral With the 
carrying case itself, here, integral With the frame of the 
carrying case. 

[0045] FIGS. 1A through 1C illustrate yet another alter 
nate preferred embodiment of Applicants’ present invention. 
While some of the previous embodiments have been con 
structed of round steel or aluminum tubing, the preferred 
embodiment illustrated features square steel or square alu 
minum tubing. Further, the luggage attachment strap is seWn 
to a fabric comprising part of the seatback assembly. Apiano 
hinge may be Welded or ?xed With fasteners to engage the 
seatback to the seat bottom frame. Further, FIG. 11A 
illustrates the use of an attractive enamel paint or poWder 
coating for painting frame members. A foot rest (64) is 
illustrated to provide support for a child’s feet, When the 
child is seated in the chair assembly of the invention. Foot 
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rest (64) includes a pair of vertical legs (64A) and (64B) 
depending downward from typical engagement With the seat 
bottom frame on a pair of hinges or detent assemblies (64D). 
The hinges or detent assemblies (64D) may be used at other 
hinged junctions in these speci?cations. A horiZontal bar 
(64C) eXtends betWeen the removed ends of the vertical legs. 
An alternate preferred T-bar assembly (150) maybe pro 
vided, Which T-bar assembly includes T-bar (152) and a 
T-bar cross arm (152A). In this alternate preferred embodi 
ment, the cross arm may be adjustably set beloW the 
horiZontal bar of the foot rest (64) by means of a threader rod 
(152B) for receipt into sleeve (152C). Sleeve (152C) may 
have attached at a removed end thereof, by Welding or other 
means, a heX nut (152D) With threads matching the sleeve. 
AWing nut (152E) may act as a lock nut such that When the 
cross bar is rotated to achieve the desired distance beloW the 
seat frame, one can then set up the Wing nut until it is 
immediately adjacent and tight against the heX nut. This 
provides a convenient means to set the distance of cross arm 

(152A) beneath the foot rest to provide stability for the chair. 

[0046] FIG. 11D illustrates a hair safety ?ap (153) that 
eXtends from the fabric or other structure de?ning the seat 
back platform and Wraps around the hinge or any other 
structure near the top of the seat back platform and the loop 
or other luggage container engaging structure. The safety 
?ap Will prevent hair entanglement With the remaining 
elements of the assembly, as, for eXample, the hinges. 

[0047] In preferred embodiment the Width of the seat back 
frame is betWeen 10“ and 14“. The hinge betWeen the seat 
back frame and the support loop may be a piano hinge that 
limits the angle betWeen the tWo elements to about 70°. 

[0048] Although the invention has been described With 
reference to speci?c embodiments, this description is not 
meant to be construed in a limited sense. Various modi?ca 
tions of the disclosed embodiments, as Well as alternative 
embodiments of the inventions Will become apparent to 
persons skilled in the art upon the reference to the descrip 
tion of the invention. It is, therefore, contemplated that the 
appended claims Will cover such modi?cations that fall 
Within the scope of the invention. 

1. A foldable child’s seat for engagement With a Wheeled 
luggage container, the luggage container tiltable betWeen an 
upright and a tilted position, the luggage container having a 
handle, the foldable child’s seat comprising: 

a seat assembly including a seat bottom platform and a 
seat back platform and a hinge for connecting the seat 
bottom platform to the seat back platform; 

a support means adapted to engage the luggage carrier 
such that the seat back platform Will lay adjacent a side 
of the luggage container; and 

means for engaging the support means to the seat back 
platform. 

2. The device of claim 1 Wherein the seat bottom platform 
is a rigid member. 

3. The device of claim 1 Wherein the seat bottom platform 
is a ?exible fabric member engaged With a frame. 

4. The device of claim 3 Wherein the seat back platform 
includes a ?exible member. 

5. The device of claim 4 further including a front Wall 
engaged With the seat bottom platform, With leg cutouts 
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therein and side Walls for engaging the seat bottom platform, 
the front Wall and the seat back platform. 

6. The device of claim 5 Wherein the support means 
includes a strap and the means for engaging the support 
means to the seat back platform is stitching. 

7. The device of claim 3 further including a strap adapted 
to secure the seat back platform to the luggage container. 

8. The device of claim 3 further including a pair of support 
straps adapted to maintain the seat bottom platform substan 
tially perpendicular to the seat back platform. 

9. The device of claim 1 further including an armrest, the 
armrest pivotally engaged to the seat back platform. 

10. The device of claim 1 further including means coop 
erating With the seat assembly for engaging a support 
surface upon Which a luggage container rests, When the 
luggage container is in an upright position. 

11. The device of claim 10 Wherein means for engaging a 
luggage container support surface includes legs engaging the 
seat back platform. 

12. The device of claim 11 Wherein the seat back platform 
includes rigid frame and the legs of the means for engaging 
a luggage container support surface are pivotally mounted to 
the frame. 

13. The device of claim 12 Wherein the legs are rotatably 
mounted to the frame. 

14. The device of claim 10 Wherein means for engaging 
a luggage container support surface include a member, the 
member having a near end and a removed end, for engaging 
at the near end thereof, the seat assembly and at the removed 
end, the support surface. 

15. The device of claim 14 Wherein the member includes 
means to adjust the distance betWeen the near end and the 
removed end. 

16. The device of claim 15 Wherein the near end includes 
a threaded rod and the means to adjust includes a threaded 
nut. 

17. The device of claim 1 further including a support 
surface assembly, depending from the seat assembly, 
adapted to engage a support surface When the child’s seat is 
engaged With the luggage container and the luggage con 
tainer is in an upright position, and to disengage the support 
surface When the luggage container is in the tilted position. 

18. The device of claim 17 Wherein the support surface 
assembly includes a leg With a near end and a removed end, 
the leg pivotally engaged to the seat bottom platform at the 
near end thereof, and adapted to depend doWnWard there 
from. 

19. The device of claim 18 Wherein the leg has a crossbar 
at the removed end thereof. 

20. The device of claim 18 Wherein the leg includes means 
to lengthen and shorten the distance betWeen the removed 
end and the near end thereof. 

21. The device of claim 20 Wherein the leg includes a 
threaded section and a sleeve section and the means to 
lengthen and shorten include a ?Xed heX nut for threadably 
engaging the threaded section. 

22. The device of claim 20 Wherein the leg includes a 
sleeve section and a rod section, the rod section for tele 
scoping Within the sleeve section. 

23. The device of claim 1 further including a foot support 
bar for engaging the seat assembly and depending doWn 
Ward therefrom and adapted to receive the feet of a child 
occupant of the seat assembly. 
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24. The device of claim 23 wherein the foot support bar 
includes a horizontal member pivotally engaged With the 
seat bottom platform. 

25. The device of claim 1 Wherein the seat assembly is 
comprised of a multiplicity of metal frame members and 
includes fabric suspended from the frame members. 

26. The device of claim 25 Wherein the metal of the metal 
frame members is either round or square section tubing. 

27. The device of claim 1 Wherein the hinge includes 
diagonal members extending diagonal betWeen the seat back 
platform and the seat bottom platform When the tWo plat 
forms are perpendicular, to maintain the tWo platforms in the 
perpendicular position When a child is seated therein. 

28. The device of claim 27 Wherein the diagonal members 
are fabric. 
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29. The device of claim 27 Wherein the diagonal members 
are hinged metal members. 

30. The device of claim 1 Wherein the hinge of the seat 
assembly is adapted to alloW the seat assembly to move 
betWeen a folded position With the seat back platform ?ush 
against the seat bottom platform and a use position Where the 
seat back platform is substantially perpendicular to the seat 
bottom platform. 

31. The device of claim 30 further including a protective 
?ap covering the hinge. 

32. The device of claim 25 Wherein the frame members 
are either poWder coated or painted. 


